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December 13, 2013 


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The 2008 Great Recession had a deep and enduring impact to the economy in King County, causing sales and property tax revenues that fund critical transit and local transportation services and infrastructure to drop unexpectedly. In response to the severe loss of revenue and the inadequacy of current funding to maintain transit and transportation service levels, I am transmitting for consideration by the King County Council a proposed ordinance to form a countywide Transportation Benefit District, to be known as the King County Transportation District (KCTD), and a proposed ballot resolution. In addition, the Revised Code of Washington Chapter 36.73 requires that the establishment of a transportation benefit district be advertised in an official newspaper at least once, not less than ten days before a public hearing on the proposed transportation benefit district. A draft public hearing notice is attached.

King County continues to support a comprehensive statewide transportation revenue package, but with the largest labor market, trading port, population, and transportation network in the state at risk, we must act now to prevent failure of the transportation system in King County. Further delay will not only put Metro Transit service and needed local transportation investment at risk, but will have far reaching economic impacts across Washington. 

King County Metro Transit is vital to the region’s economic health. With the local economy recovering from the recession, Metro will approach its record ridership in 2013 with about 118 million passenger trips. Transit saves the region more than $367 million annually in congestion costs; more than 1,500 companies provide transit passes to their employees; over half of Metro’s passengers are commuters; and current service levels keep approximately 175,000 cars off our roads every weekday. 

Since 2009, Metro has taken vigorous, comprehensive actions to reduce its deficit, better control costs, and avoid major service cuts. By reducing costs, creating efficiencies, deferring capital investments, tapping reserves, raising fares and taking other actions, Metro has realized nearly $800 million to make up much of the funding shortfall—including $93 million in ongoing annual cost reductions. In order to keep service running, the King County Council also took advantage of the temporary Congestion Reduction Charge in 2011, but this temporary funding expires May 31, 2014.

In 2011, the King County Council adopted the landmark King County Metro Transit Strategic Plan for Public Transportation and Service Guidelines that established a new course that prioritizes productivity, social equity, and geographic value in developing the Metro Transit system.

Despite these actions, Metro still faces an ongoing annual revenue shortfall up to $75 million to maintain existing service levels. Even though the economy is recovering it will take many years before revenues return to 2007 levels as costs and ridership continue to grow. Without new revenue, Metro will face up to a 17 percent cut in service, or approximately 600,000 annual hours of service cuts beginning in fall 2014. In addition, Metro’s current service level does not fully meet today’s need. Metro recently completed and sent to you an exhaustive analysis of the Metro system using the service guidelines in the Metro Transit Strategic Plan. This analysis found that Metro should be providing an additional 510,000 annual hours of service now to reduce passenger crowding, keep buses on time, and meet the demand for transit in communities across King County. This unmet need and looming service reduction add up to more than one million hours of needed service that current revenue cannot support. As the economy gets stronger and the region’s population grows, even more service will be needed to accommodate increasing ridership in the future.

The King County Road Services Division (“Road Services”) is responsible for an unincorporated area road network that supports more than one million trips per day. This system consists of about 1,500 miles of County roads and 180 bridges, plus numerous sidewalks and pathways, traffic signs and signals, drainage pipes and culverts, and other critical transportation infrastructure.

Road Services’ funding for maintenance of roads and bridges has declined by one-third since 2009 due to annexations, declining property values, less state and federal grant support, and lower gas tax revenue. Unfortunately, the inventory of County owned roads, bridges, and infrastructure has not decreased proportionally to the loss of revenue. Transportation safety, preservation, and maintenance needs are increasing due to aging infrastructure, lack of investment, population growth, development, and changing travel patterns.

The Strategic Plan for Road Services (SPRS) was approved by the Council in 2010 to provide key guidance to the agency about work priorities, including infrastructure service and investment decisions. The plan gives top priority to basic goals: meet critical safety needs, comply with legal requirements, and maintain and preserve the existing road network. Road Services has cut costs through reductions in management and administrative costs, space consolidation, reductions to fleet equipment, and since 2010 has reduced maintenance staff by 40 percent.  The SPRS identified an annual funding shortfall of $70 to 80 million to address maintenance and preservation needs; that number is currently being updated and is estimated to have significantly grown due to declining revenues and increased maintenance needs. These maintenance needs are based on analysis using an asset management approach designed to minimize costs over the life of the asset. 

While this proposal will not solve the underlying structural problems King County Roads faces, without funding to stabilize the declining road system, Roads Services expects to close 35 bridges before they become unsafe, restrict access to 72 miles of failing roadways, and reduce storm service on snowy and icy roads by as much as two-thirds during the winter season. 

Cities in King County maintain 5,500 miles of streets plus bridges, sidewalks, drainage systems, traffic signals, bicycle and pedestrian facilities, and trails. Cities are beset by failing roads and bridges, congested corridors, and bottlenecked interchanges which undermine the mobility of vehicles, buses, and freight carriers to transport people and goods. Revenue sources currently available to cities are not keeping pace with the costs of replacement and expansion to meet growth.

With new funding for transportation investments throughout King County, there is an opportunity to prevent painful transit reductions and make local transportation investments that catalyze construction jobs, enhance freight mobility for our ports, and create a pathway for retaining and growing new jobs for key industry sectors.

The Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Chapter 36.73 authorizes counties to create countywide Transportation Benefit Districts, which include certain voter-approved revenue sources for transportation improvements. The members of the King County Council would serve ex officio and independently as the governing body of the KCTD Board.  

King County’s Strategic Plan outlines goals, objectives and strategies to “encourage a growing and diverse King County economy and vibrant, thriving and sustainable communities.” A reliable, efficient and well maintained transportation network is critical to our ability to meet those goals. We must focus on the mobility of our residents and provide the transportation infrastructure and services necessary to support King County’s economic health and future. Any degradation of transit service disproportionately impacts our most economically vulnerable citizens and is inconsistent with the Strategic Plan’s “Fair and Just” principle and our commitment to Equity and Social Justice in King County.  Creation of the KCTD is also consistent with the Strategic Climate Action Plan (2012) allowing King County to reduce the need for driving and provide and encourage the use of sustainable transportation.  

I strongly believe that we must act now and use the tools currently available to us to provide King County voters the chance to protect critical transit service and make much needed investments in local transportation. With this ordinance, I have attached my proposal for a voter-approved vehicle fee and sales and use tax.  I look forward to working with you to determine the proper election timing and combination of taxing authorities and amounts that will raise sufficient revenues to prevent drastic cuts to Metro transit service and invest in our countywide roads system that we would submit to King County voters.  It is my objective that this much needed revenue would fund Metro Transit and local cities and unincorporated King County to address their local transportation needs.

Thank you for your consideration of this legislation and revenue proposal. Forming the King County Transportation District is an important and responsible step toward investment in a safe and secure transportation system for the benefit of King County residents for many years to come.  

I recommend that the King County Council adopt this ordinance. If you have any questions, please contact Harold S. Taniguchi, Director of the Department of Transportation, at 
206-477-3809.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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